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Select Board Minutes  
Tuesday, December 21, 2021  

  7:00pm 
 
The Select Board Regular Meeting was held virtually in accordance with the Governor’s Executive 
Order Suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law, G.L.c.30A. S.20.  

Select Board participants:    
Stu Sklar, Rich Maiore, Kara Minar, Erin McBee, Alice von Loesecke 
 
Town Department attendees:   
Assistant Town Administrator Marie Sobalvarro, Executive Assistant Julie Doucet, Police Chief James 
Babu, Police Officer Tyler Forbes, Superintendent Linda Dwight, Community & Economic Development 
Director Chris Ryan 
 

Additional participants: 
CRWG Chair Ellen Leicher, CPIC Chari Nate Finch, Ambulance Director Jason Cotting, Bromfield Trustee 
Pete Jackson, School Committee Chair SusanMary Redinger, Commission on Disabilities Chair Davida 
Bagatelle 
 

Police Department announcements 
Chair Stu Sklar began by congratulating Sargent James Babu on his promotion to Police Chief. Chief Babu 
took a moment to thank those involved in the hiring process. He expressed his gratitude for the 
opportunity and is extremely honored to have been chosen to lead the department. He will focus on a 
community style of policing and is excited to move the department forward. 
 

Chief Babu was pleased to introduce new officer Tyler Forbes. Chief Babu is impressed with Forbes’s 
experience in various departments from larger cities to small towns. He is also encouraged by Forbes 
interest in serving the elderly population in Harvard. Chief Babu expects Forbes will be a great addition 
to the department. 
 

Officer Forbes thanked Chief Babu for the opportunity. Forbes grew up in Marlboro and started his 
career in public safety when he was 21 years old. He is looking forward to policing in Harvard and using 
his experience to make a positive impact. He understands the value social media can have on creating a 
positive outlook on policing. He is also an avid sports fan and enjoys interacting with members of the 
community. 
 

Assistant Town Administrator Marie Sobalvarro presented the Select Board with a contract that 
adequately reflects the 18 years of dedicated service Officer James Babu has given to the Town of 
Harvard. By a roll call vote, Minar – aye, von Loesecke – aye, Maiore – aye, McBee – aye, Sklar – aye, the 
board voted unanimously to approve contract for Chief James Babu as written.  

 

Climate Initiative Committee; finalize charge/membership  
Community Resiliency Working Group (CRWG) Chair Ellen Leicher came to review the draft charge and 
discuss the membership. She indicated the charge as written enables the committee to continue their 
work utilizing state grant funds. Rich Maiore questioned the membership size as typically the Select 
Board does not create committees of that size. Leicher said based on the workload and the enthusiasm 
of the current volunteers she is confident nine members with two associates is the best way to proceed. 
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Assistant Town Administrator Marie Sobalvarro confirmed the committee charge will be announced 
seeking volunteers for the Select Board to consider. It was decided the committee membership will 
mirror the CRWG with representatives from the Energy Advisory Committee, Planning Board, Board of 
Health, Harvard Conservation Trust, Agriculture Advisory Commission, Conservation Commission, two 
citizens at large and a member representing public safety. In addition, two members of the Energy 
Advisory Committee. By a roll call vote, McBee – aye, Minar – aye, Maiore – aye, von Loesecke – aye, 
Sklar – aye, the board voted unanimously to approve charge for Climate Initiative Committee with 
makeup to mirror the CRWG including two associate members and public safety. 
 

Capital Planning & Investment Committee (CPIC) recommendations  
CPIC Chair Nate Finch reported the committee has not finalized all their votes. He noted they have voted 
in favor of the Fire Dept. air tanks, fire ponds and the Ayer Rd study. They voted against the DPW 
building design study.  The Park & Rec request on the athletic fields has been put on hold for now. Alice 
von Loesecke spoke in favor of the Fire Dept. fire apparatus noting this item has been moved and 
delayed already.  
 
School Committee Chair SusanMary Redinger explained they had difficulty attaining quotes for the 
Bromfield locker room therefore the facility manager will have his staff do the work in house. 
 
Commission on Disabilities Chair Davida Bagatelle explained the accessibility self-evaluation plan 
analyzes the town as a whole to identify areas where accessibly improvements are necessary in an effort 
to set goals moving forward. She said grant funds may be available and if that is the case the request can 
be withdrawn. 
 
Park and Rec liaison Kara Minar said a phased approach could be taken with the athletic fields. Von 
Loesecke mentioned the prior ideas for land swaps between park & rec and the Conservation 
Commission should be revisited prior to purchasing of other land. All agree the Select Board need to 
take a position on this item.  Cop 
 
The Fire Station study has been reviewed by the Permanent Building Committee. The original study was 
really for a larger community therefore the scope of work must be revised by the Select Board.  
 
The CPIC will be meeting tomorrow to continue their process.  
 

Ambulance billing rates 
Director Jason Cotting said billing rates have not been adjusted since 2011. He is recommending an 
adjustment based on the current Medicare rates.  In addition, Cotting asked the Select Board to consider 
reviewing rates on an annual basis.  By a roll call vote, von Loesecke – aye, Maiore – aye, McBee – aye, 
Minar – aye, Sklar – aye, the board voted unanimously to accept proposed rates from HAS in terms of 
billing rates and will review these rates an annual basis moving forward.  
 

Minutes  
By a roll call vote, Minar – aye, von Loesecke – aye, Maiore – aye, McBee – aye, Sklar – aye, the board 
voted unanimously to approve minutes from 11/9, 11/16 and 12/2. 
 

Staff Report/Updates (Attachment A) 
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Public communication 
Bev Rodrigues. Old Littleton Road, encouraged the Select Board to remember a majority in town voted 
in October to sell and preserve the Bromfield House. On behalf of those who voted for it she asks the 
board to affirm this vote by making a commitment to move forward with the sale. She is excited about 
the plan for Afghan refugees to use the house in the interim. She understands there are legal issues to 
tend with as well.  

 

Continue discussion on Bromfield House   
Stu Sklar began by sharing information he learned from Town Counsel Mark Lanza that a special town 
meeting will not be necessary to lease the property. He explained the citizens petition voted on in 
October empowered the Select Board to sell or lease the property. Sklar supports leasing the property 
for housing Afghan refugees until a long-term plan can be decided upon. Lanza told Sklar if the town and 
the Bromfield Trustees come to an agreement and petition the probate judge he suspects there would 
not be any issues. Erin McBee offered her professional opinion that the ultimate disposition of the 
property must be prioritized for the town to be granted this use in the interim. Rich Maiore emphasized 
the importance of finalizing a long-term plan for the property instead of focusing solely on the short 
term. Alice von Loesecke agrees with Maiore the long-term plan must be a priority. Kara Minar added 
leasing the building provides the time and opportunity to finalize the longer-term decision. Maiore has 
spoken with the Bromfield Trustees and is confident they will support the lease if the Select Board 
enters into an agreement about the longer-term plans. Discussion ensued around terms of the lease and 
agreement between the town and the trustees for final disposition of the Bromfield House. Bromfield 
Trustee Pete Jackson was invited to speak and said the trustees can schedule a meeting expeditiously to 
discuss details of an agreement on the short and long term plans for the Bromfield House. 
Superintendent Linda Dwight said the school department is excited about the opportunity to educate 
not only Afghan refugee students but also assist their families with learning English as a second 
language. By a roll call vote, Minar – aye, von Loesecke – aye, Maiore – aye, McBee – aye, Sklar – aye, 
the board voted unanimously to have member Erin McBee meet with the trustees to draft a 
Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) for the disposition of the Bromfield House with a short term 
lease for resettlement of Afghan refugees. Von Loesecke suggested a one year lease. The motion was 
amended to include lease for up to 18 months. All voted unanimously in favor of the amendment. This 
item will be on the January 4th meeting agenda. 

 

Appointments 
Commission on Disabilities 
By a roll call vote, von Loesecke – aye, McBee – aye, Maiore – aye, Minar – aye, Sklar –aye, the board 
voted unanimously to appoint Sue Tokay to the Commission on Disabilities. 
Revenue Ideation Committee 
By a roll call vote, Minar – aye, von Loesecke – aye, Maiore – aye, McBee – aye, Sklar –aye, the board 
voted unanimously to appoint Jane Biering & Dan Daly to the Revenue Ideation Committee. 
 

Finalize Liquor License conditions for 204 Lanes/Harvard Bowling Lanes 
By a roll call vote, Minar – aye, McBee – aye, Maiore – aye, von Loesecke – aye, Sklar –aye, the board 
voted unanimously to approve sale of wine/malt conditions and issue license for 204 Ayer Road LLC. 
 
 



Select Board Minutes                                                        4                                                          December 21, 2021 
 

 
State grant appropriations versus Select Board appropriation 
Community & Economic Development Director Chris Ryan reported grant from the state has been 
awarded and can cover the $45,000 for phase 1 of the Ayer Road Commercial District Study. The Select 
Board had previously voted to use funds from the Rantoul Trust account however that may not be 
necessary now. Ryan wanted to consult with the board on this development. The Select Board agreed it 
is prudent to use the grant funds if available instead of the trust account. 
 
Fire Chief’s request for use of burning permit funds for next phase of fire station study 
The Select Board members are agreeable to this request but first wish to review the scope of work. 
Assistant Town Administrator Marie Sobalvarro will relay this to the Fire Chief and schedule this as 
agenda item for the second meeting in January. 

 

Annual license renewals 
Executive Assistant Julie Doucet prepared the annual listing confirming those license holders that were 
in good standing with all town departments and all taxes are paid to date. Friendly Crossways located at 
247 Littleton County Road is typically issued annual licenses for common victualler and innkeeper. The 
Board of Health (BoH) provided a memo notifying the Select Board that the facility does not currently 
hold all required approvals from the Board of Health. The BoH recommended the Select Board consider 
not issuing the requested licenses unless the above BoH approvals have been issued.  
By a roll call vote, Maiore – aye, Minar – aye, McBee – aye, von Loesecke – aye, Sklar – aye, the board 
voted unanimously to approve annual licenses in good standing. 
The board members had additional questions on the memo from the BoH and will follow up with 
applicants at a subsequent meeting. They decided to approve the licenses through the end of January. 
By a roll call vote, Maiore – aye, Minar – aye, McBee- aye, von Loesecke – aye, Sklar – aye, the board 
voted unanimously to extend Friendly Crossway licenses for the month of January. They will revisit this 
item at a subsequent meeting. 
 

Code of Conduct  
Assistant Town Administrator Marie Sobalvarro shared an updated version of the code after feedback 
was requested and received from various town boards/committees/commissions. She asked the board 
members to read through this draft, contemplate and provide feedback for discussion at a future 
meeting. 
   

The meeting was adjourned at 10:00pm 
 

Documents referenced: 
MVP summary dated – Dec2021 
Climate Initiative Committee draft charge - dated 12.7.2021 
CPIC rating sheet – FY23 
Ambulance billing; proposed rate sheet & change chart - dated 1.1.2022 
Volunteer forms:  Tokay – dated 12.2.2021, Biering – dated 11.18.2021, Daly – dated 12.20.2021 
Annual license renewals – dated Jan2022 
Draft Code of Conduct - dated 12.21.2021 
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